United States Senate

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

March 10, 2009

President Barack Obama The White House 1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20500

Dear President Obama:

We write with grave concern about the Department of Health and Human Services' (HHS) recent proposal to rescind the January 2009 rule clarifying conscience protections for Americans serving in the health care field. Let us be clear, this regulation is not about whether or not abortion should or should not be allowed in America. This regulation is about whether we will respect the deeply held moral convictions of those who have dedicated their lives to protecting the life and the health of others.

As you know, physicians and other health care providers are professionals who make judgments based on medical expertise and ethical standards. To compromise their right to practice according to ethical standards and conscience could reduce medical professionals to mere vending machines for medical procedures. Every physician and health care provider has a great responsibility to ensure that individual health care decisions are made in the best interest of their patients. Compromising the right of conscience will ultimately harm the best interest of patients.

The foundational principle of medical ethics is *first, do no harm*. Many American physicians and providers have ethical concerns with certain medical services because they may pose harm to their patients. For example, not only does abortion cause harm to unborn children, abortion can also cause serious harm to women. The Hippocratic Oath clearly repudiates abortion. Women can suffer significant short-term and long-term complications from abortion, including cervical lacerations, hemorrhage, serious infection, and future pre-term birth and placenta previa. Abortion can also cause serious psychological harm to women, including major depression, anxiety disorders, and Post-Abortion Syndrome. If a health care provider believes abortion poses significant harm, they should not be coerced to violate their personal ethics. The January 2009 conscience protection rule was designed to prevent that coercion and discrimination from ever happening.

Some opponents of the conscience protection rule contend that the rule restricts access to health care services for women. We believe this accusation is false. In fact, the intolerance that would jeopardize the right of conscience for providers may reduce access to health care services by forcing caring professionals out of the health care profession altogether. The rule simply protects individual providers who have moral and religious concerns with specific procedures. Nothing in the rule prevents a woman from choosing to have those specific procedures performed by another provider who does not have an ethical concern with the desired procedure.

Contrary to some media reports, the January 2009 conscience protection rule was not a "midnight regulation" implemented in haste. The conscience protection rule is a long overdue clarification of more than 35 years of statutory intent. Dating back to the "Church amendment" of 1973, health care providers are protected from discrimination if they object to participation in certain medical procedures based on moral or religious convictions. This law was strengthened in a 1996 Public Health Service Act amendment, which prohibits federal, state, and local governments from discriminating against health care entities and providers that do not provide, train in, or refer for abortions. In 2004, the Hyde-Weldon amendment, which has subsequently been approved every year since 2004, further reinforced statutory intent:

None of the funds made available in this Act may be made available to a Federal agency or program, or to a State or local government, if such agency, program, or government subjects any institutional or individual health care entity to discrimination on the basis that the health care entity does not provide, pay for, provide coverage of, or refer for abortions.

In August of 2008, 14 United States Senators and 126 United States Representatives urged HHS to implement a rule to clarify more than 35 years of statutory intent. Our only concern with the timing of the conscience protection rule is that it took HHS so long to finalize it.

In light of documented efforts to coerce providers to perform abortions in Alaska, New Mexico, New Jersey and elsewhere, we believe this rule is critical. The intention behind the 35 years of statute is to guarantee the freedom of health care providers, including physicians, hospitals and insurance providers, to serve the public without violating their moral and religious convictions.

We strongly urge you to preserve the conscience protection rule, currently enforced by the HHS Office of Civil Rights. Without this rule, confusion is likely to continue in the health care community and many health care institutions and personnel will remain vulnerable to intolerance by those who would force them to violate their conscience. Americans in the health care field who choose to exercise their rights of conscience should be able to do so in this country without fear of discrimination or coercion.

Sincerely,

Mit Me Coull

Z

Sem Burnhad

Dath Chamber

With Orga

Soh (ornya

Richard Shelby Rogert. Wicken Coth Thum Alex Bring John Erign All Maiting Caffeily Atoliem Dilley Lamon Hexander Mil Johns Mike Enje Church Grassley Hat Robert John Barrasso Slage V. Váriovicki Andres Statel Jhal Cohum Bull. Colum